[image: image2.jpg]



Newsletter

January 2012






 

            

Issue No 4

Dear friends 

Seasonal greetings to you all from me and fellow Indra directors Tim Prentki and Dawn Melville.    Events over the past year have conspired to create uncertainty and sometimes we have wondered if our shared energies and commitment have begun to falter.  The key intention of this newsletter is to remind us all of the underlying purposes of Indra, and to highlight and celebrate our collective determination to develop the arts as a vital resource for peacebuilding.  We do not have the infrastructural support we have had of yore but my dialogue and communication with key Indra members in Palestine, India, South Africa, Sierra Leone and elsewhere, across the UK in Derry, Plymouth, Burnley, Bolton, Durham has convinced me that collectively we offer a clear, creative and transformative voice in this turbulent world of ours.   
 The domination of our political, social and cultural lives by greed and corporatism and the extreme counter narratives this evokes make for an increasingly unstable world.   Through the work we do together in Indra we can offer a reminder, with humility, that the languages of creativity and compassion offer alternative perspectives.  Some of our partners work in very challenging contexts for which there are no simplistic panaceas.  Creative work undertaken by young people in the West Bank, for example, will not solve the complex political problems in the region.  However, it can transform people’s perceptions of that situation in ways beyond the power of governments and play a meaningful role in the wider mosaic of change. As theologian Walter Brueggemann wrote:

‘Every totalitarian regime is frightened of the artist.  It is the vocation of the prophet to keep alive the ministry of the imagination, to keep on conjuring and proposing futures alternative to the single one the king want to urge as the only thinkable one.’ 
As implied above, the purpose of this newsletter is to remind and re-state to the wider Friends network who we are, what we aspire to do and what we can offer. 
Who we are

Indra is a network of artists, educators, young people and others committed to developing the arts as a resource for peacebuilding.   We are a group of core, directly participating members within a wider supporting network of friends and colleagues.  Our core partners across the UK are the Barbican Theatre Voices for Change group in Plymouth, Burnley Youth Theatre, Bolton Octagon Theatre, Jackass Youth Theatre in Durham and First Act Theatre in Derry.  Overseas our core partners are Al Harah Theatre in Palestine, ARROWSA in Durban South Africa,    Milton Margai College in Freetown Sierra Leone, Children’s Centre for Theatre Development in Kosovo, Lucknow in India, Floreanopolis in Brazil, University of Evora in Portugal.  We have had direct participation also from groups in Malaysia and China.  More recently we have established a fruitful collaboration with the Theatre Education Network in Greece.
We are now  looking to expand and build on this foundation and to invite other groups to join with us.

What we do

Indra has a formal mission statement which reads:
	The mission of the Indra Congress is to build a global network of artists, educators, young people and others who share a commitment to the development of the arts as a crucial resource for peacebuilding and the non-violent transformation of conflict.

Our vision is to use the language of the arts to challenge stereotypes, prejudices, inequalities and destructive myths, to build bridges, to promote empathy and to help build positive relationships across perceived boundaries and barriers.

The aims of the Congress will be achieved through the development of a rolling programme of live Congress events, regional, national and international within a framework of ongoing, grassroots activities, training, research and communication. 


What we can offer

Work with young people.  

The major focus of Congress activity is with young people.  Our aim is to work with groups of young people that:

· wish to form and develop an Indra Congress group/centre

· may already exist as a youth group but who wish to undertake specific Indra projects.

The groups could be within a school, youth club or other setting.  The groups may be anywhere in the world and will subscribe to the values and aspirations of the Mission Statement.  Congress groups will seek to:

i. undertake projects in their own community contexts that they then share with other Congress groups through the website and live Congress events at both regional and international level

ii. undertake shared exercises with other Indra groups through the website

iii. take part in skills and awareness training programmes in the creative arts, facilitation, group work and communication, mediation, anti-racist training and IT.

Indra Schools 

We will work with teachers, pupils and the wider school community to develop creative approaches to challenging bullying, racism, inequality and prejudice, encouraging positive perspectives on diversity, the school’s relationship to its community and for the teaching of Global Citizenship.

The Cooling Conflict programme (as explained in the last newsletter)will provide a central pillar for this work

In particular through our engagement with the Cooling Conflict programme we will encourage schools in different parts of the world to dialogue and share their experiences of dealing with conflict, bullying and related issues in very different contexts, in the process building a global network of participating schools.

Indra Training workshops programme

We are able to advise and work in partnership with agencies and organisations in the fields of reconciliation and conflict transformation that wish to employ the creative processes in which we specialise. 

To this end we can provide training and/or dialogue workshops in a range of settings:

 higher and further education - we can provide programmes for training professionals in Equality and Diversity awareness and capacity 

 community, youth and social work – creative approaches to mediation and 

conflict, working with groups/gangs

with development agencies – generating confidence, self esteem and building creative webs of relationship across boundaries and barriers

with artists wishing to work in social contexts – exploring how the aesthetic imagination can provide the key to constructive change and offering artists training in core conflict issues.

industry and public services – helping people in business and public service to deal creatively with conflict in the work place, and to work effectively with diversity and equality issues.

Indra Theatre

Indra Theatre will promote theatre productions and other arts activities, e.g. the tour of ‘Albert and Equiano’ in 2011 -12.  

Indra Research 

The practice of The Indra Congress must be underpinned by a continually developing body of theory, experience and understanding that informs and moves the practice forward.  To this end we aspire to:

i. develop a database of information regarding relevant practice and practitioners across the world

ii. encourage related research and other academic activities in partnership with Higher Education Institutions, other agencies and organisations.

Advocacy

This diverse range of activity will be used to lobby the UN, governments and agencies to make the case for investment in developing and researching creative approaches to conflict transformation.
Partnerships

We are looking to engage in dialogue with a diverse range of partners to achieve these objectives and we look forward to hearing from members of the wider Friends network if you would like to be involved more directly with us.
Other News

Edge Hill 2012
Our first grant award for Indra was an Awards for All project to bring together the UK Indra groups for a small scale event.  We are hoping that this will take place at Edge Hill University, near Liverpool, in August 2012 and will be an opportunity for the UK groups to get together, share practice, training and plan a schedule in the lead up to the 2013 Global Congress in Derry.
Derry 2013
Mary Duddy has been working hard to set the scene for the 2013 Congress in Derry.  Derry is the UK City of Culture for 2013, which is why Mary was so keen for us to hold a Congress event in the city.  Mary has engaged the interest of the key officers of the City of Culture programme and we have begun dialogue with colleagues from the University of Ulster regarding the use of their facilities for accommodation.

There is a huge amount of work to be done in the build up to the event from raising resources to pay for accommodation to covering the costs of travel for co-ordinators and young people from India, Palestine, South Africa and elsewhere.  We need urgently to address these challenges now.  For the last Congress in 2010 we broke down the costs of travel and identified groups, individuals and organisations that were willing to help with a specific group.  For example, the Plymouth Barbican Theatre Voice for Change group raised the resources to get the girls over from Lucknow, the Quakers in Tavistock helped to bring young people from Palestine.  We do need to focus our energies on this task now if we are to make the Congress event a reality.  Reflecting on the experience of the previous event I am sure all those who engaged with the Congress would endorse the impact it made on the lives of the participants. 
News from India
We have heard recently from Urvashi Sahni, the inspirational teacher who is the founder director of Digital Study Hall, Lucknow.  Urvashi has deservedly drawn international recognition for her commitment to enabling young, lower caste girls to access education and is a powerful advocate for the rights of these young women and the democratisation of education.  The 2010 Congress had a major impact on the lives of the remarkable girls who attended.   They are highly motivated.  One of them, Kunti, is on the verge of getting a scholarship to study for a year in the US.  Soni is working successfully in a call centre and Sunita and Laxmi are in their final year at school.  Urvashi reminds us that these girls have experienced conflict every day of their lives as they struggle with poverty, sexism and racism but their dignity and courage is amazing.
Urvashi reports that their work with drama goes on and that she is looking forward immensely to the next Congress that will bring the Indra groups together.
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The photograph above is of Kunti, Soni, Sunita and Laxmi at the 2010 event: a reminder of their inspirational impact on us all!

News from South Africa
The grassroots South Africa group, based at Bechet School, has been exceptionally busy over the Autumn of 2011.  The group is an independent NGO that operates under the heading of ARROWSA.  In partnership with the The Centre for Communication, Media and Society (CCMS) at the University of KwaZulu-Natal the wider group has also been developing an impressive portfolio of research activities.  For example, ARROWSA/CCMS Honours and Masters Research Projects between July – November 2011 have included: 

1) A Song for Social Change: An Evaluation of the Effectiveness of A Participatory Entertainment  Education Intervention at  ARROW SA by Ismail Meer
2) A Song for Social Change: Participatory Entertainment Education at ARROW SA by Kamban Hirasen
3) Ripples of Empowerment: Evaluation of the transfer of Forum Theatre skills to teenagers by Miliswa Magongo 

4) An evaluation of a forum theatre workshop conducted with ARROW Bechet students and DramAidE by Ravindran Valayden
CCMS has over the years produced some of the key findings in HIV and AIDS communication under the public health communication research programme . The central objective of the programme is to specifically build the capacity of South Africans and Africans to research, design, implement, monitor and evaluate public health communication strategies.    ARROWSA has been integrally involved with this work and also with ‘rock art’ and other linking projects in the Kalahari Desert 

News from Brazil
In October Tim was the lucky recipient of an invitation from Marcia Pompeo to work with her on a practical/theoretical seminar at the State University of Santa Catarina in Floreanopolis. The theme for the two weeks was ‘fooling as facilitation’, drawing out some of the threads from Tim’s recent book, The Fool in European Theatre. The participants, mainly drawn from Marcia’s network of community facilitators, had recently been through a Theatre of the Oppressed course with CTO (Centre for Theatre of the Oppressed) Rio so we explored the possibilities for fooling with the figure of the Joker and took our experiment to a local school where members of the seminar group ‘jokered’ a performance of ‘boi de maman’ (a type of Brazilian equivalent of a Mummers’ Play) by children from that school. The enthusiasm and dedication of the participants, together with the boundless care and hospitality of Marcia, made for a truly memorable experience as well as providing an opportunity to remind ourselves of the vital connections between plays and play. 
Other news
Under the auspices of Indra I have been touring the play ‘Albert and Equiano’ to theatres, universities and schools in the UK this autumn and this has provided a good opportunity to meet with colleagues new and old and to widen the circle of our potential partners. It was especially interesting to perform the play in Burnley and Bolton with follow up workshops with the local Indra groups. 

From Bolton Lisa O’Neill-Rogan writes:  ‘Next term we will be fundraising to take some of the group to Africa to help build a school! And we have been asked by the council to prepare a piece to be performed at the opening ceremony when the Olympic Torch comes to Bolton – so exciting things on the horizon!’

Lisa chooses to work in challenging contexts and her following observation sums up what many of us feel about the aspirations of Indra:
‘INDRA is a place where young people who struggle fitting in feel safe and listened to, it’s somewhere that young people who otherwise find it hard to make friends find life long meaningful relationships built on trust and care. And most importantly it is a place where young people find their place in the world and discover an appreciation for wider global issues.’ 
In conclusion
Lisa’s observation is a rallying cry.  When we listen to the news each day, or when in the UK we have looked out of our windows at the rain and the gloom over the festive season, it is tempting for the spirits to slide.  However, if we remind ourselves of what young people in Indra groups, their co-ordinators and colleagues in the arts and education have continued to do over the past year, we must be warmed and indeed lifted.   In the transition from ARROW to Indra we have experienced a lull in our capacity to support activities.  Despite this, the heart of our network has continued to beat creatively.  I am very proud to be working with you.
Our target for 2012 is to consolidate the wonderful network of people within the existing Indra community, to invite and welcome new members from around the world and to generate models of practice, grounded in creativity, mutuality and compassion from which we can learn and share. It will not be easy! Do please join us.  
I have been re-visiting the concept of Indra’s net and I would like to conclude this newsletter with a passage from the New Social Face of Buddhism by Ken Jones, which I think provides some interesting thoughts for the New Year.

‘The network of autonomous groups is now widely regarded as a more appropriate response to many task situations than the traditional model of hierarchical bureaucracy.  Economist E.F. Schumacher proclaimed that ‘small is beautiful’, yet the problem remains of effectively managing and co-ordinating extensive networks in the larger interest without the coercion of a ‘free market’ or centralised state.  The answer for such a such a commonwealth must surely lie in a high level of public spiritedness – for which Indra’s net provides the ultimate metaphor.’ 
David 
Tim

Dawn

